
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on September 5, 2017 at 7:15 p.m. in the Reed 
Library, 3 Trades Lane.    
          

K. Alexander, Chair    L. Rodrigue 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair    J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary (7:38)  R.Bienkowski (absent) 
J. Vouros (7:30)   3  Staff 
R. Harriman-Stites              10 Public 
A. Clure (absent)    2  Press 
D. Cruson  
 

Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:15 p.m. 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss the 
NoVo Grant positions and invited Dr. Rodrigue, Mrs. Evans Davila and Mr. Bienkowski.   
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
The Board came out of executive session at 7:28 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved that the Board of Education add an item to the agenda to 
discuss transportation.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  
Mr. Vouros suggested that Dr. Rodrigue be allowed to do her report before the consent agenda 
and then have public participation so they can hear what she has to say. 
 
Mrs. Ku stated that we were going to give the Superintendent two weeks and was good with 
keeping it as is.   
Motion passes unanimously.  This item will be under new business. 
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of August 15, 2017, the Newtown High School Marching Band field trip, the 
donation of two cars for the Newtown High School automotive repair classes, and the 
resignation of Nicole Penso.  Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Lucia Kortz, 7 Rooster Ridge, said her children at Reed are late every day and miss morning 
announcements.  The current bell schedule is 9:05 to 3:37.  All-Star shows them on the buses 
at 3:37.  Students are being dismissed at 3:26.  There are 11 minutes being removed from the 
school day in addition to the 12 for the school start time change which is 70 hours from the 
school year.  She is concerned about how this will affect the students and how the shuttling will 
work on inclement weather days.  Bus drivers are driving in excess of 40 mph.  She doesn’t see 
how these times will improve. 
 
Amanda Lucas, 33 Elm Drive, has a son in kindergarten who rides for 35 minutes.  She asked 
to change the bus but they could not do so.  Their stop was missed and another parent saw her 
son at the stop a few houses down the road, took him off and called her.  She questioned how 
the driver allowed a stranger to board the bus and remove a child that wasn’t theirs.  This was 
not acceptable.   
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Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander spoke about the CABE Conference this fall. 
   
Superintendent’s Report: Dr. Rodrigue thanked the high school student representatives for 
joining the Board.  She visited all schools last week and was impressed how students were 
acclimated by day 2.  This new system necessitated a unique orchestration between Reed and 
the elementary schools.  Also, one of the non-negotiables from the committee is that there 
would be no loss of instructional time.  Finally, we knew we would need more time than usual for 
dismissal.  Many responses from parents showed improvement after three days.  Buses have 
been monitored as well as traffic and departure times were reduced in the first five days.  On 
average, the elementary buses left by 3:55 p.m.  The average ride time is 32 to 43 minutes.  
Two buses are at 57 minutes which is unacceptable to us.  This morning there was an accident 
which caused buses to be late at secondary schools and Reed.  St. Rose has eight buses with 
an average ride time between 20 and 35 minutes.  There are 10 to 29 students on a bus.  We 
will look at some of the lighter rides for St. Rose to see if we can use some of their buses as we 
have two with some overcrowding.  We also added another bus to split a route and asked for 
this week to resolve issues. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue shared current enrollment information.  Currently we have 4,313 students which is 
a 2.2% growth over our projections.  Class sizes are within the guidelines. 
Mrs. Ku asked the kindergarten enrollment to which Dr. Rodrigue responded that we had 241 
students. 
There were no committee reports. 
 
Student Reports: 
Rory Edwards: The Link Crew participated in freshman orientation.  We had a modified 
schedule for the first three days.     
Talia Hankin spoke about the new administrators in place – Mr. Roach as interim principal and 
Mr. Blank as interim assistant principal.  With the later school start time advisory will only be 
held on Monday. 
Rory: We began our normal schedule on Wednesday with freshman continuing to be introduced 
to the school.  Many college essays have been written by seniors and submitted. 
Talia: Clubs began informational sessions to recruit members and the auditorium is expected to 
be ready in November. 
Rory: Sports teams are ready to start with football and soccer games this Friday. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
High School Auditorium Update: 
Dr. Rodrigue met with Michelle Hiscavich, Gino Faiella and the construction team for phase two 
of the project and we will hopefully be there in late November. 
 
Ms. Hiscavich provided photos of the auditorium as it nears completion. 
Mr. Vouros asked who would be in charge of the rental so everyone knows what is required for 
its use. 
 
Ms. Hiscavich said we would be going into specific detail as we want to preserve this work.  For 
larger events where more equipment is needed we will need more than one student involved. 
Dr. Rodrigue thanked Ms. Hiscavich who has been in the forefront of this project.  
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CIP: 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the CIP as presented. 
Mr. Cruson seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Superintendent Search: 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education Move that the Board of Education 
establish a Personnel Search Committee for the purpose of recommending to the Board one or 
more candidates for the position of Superintendent of Schools, and moved further, that the 
Personnel Search Committee be comprised of the following individuals in their capacity as 
members of the Board:Keith Alexander, Michelle Ku, Debbie Leidlein, John Vouros, Rebekah 
Harriman-Stites, Andy Clure and Dan Cruson.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded. 
    
Mr. Alexander said this allows us to meet more often as a committee and move it along at every 
board meeting.  The chair of the committee can bring things to the Board and he recommended 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites be the chair. 
Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Discussion on Transportation: 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said this is a complicated situation and appreciated Mr. Moretti’s and the 
other elementary principal’s notifications to the parents.  Reed parents would benefit from 
similar communications.  She wants to be sure we can make a change if needed and doesn’t 
want bus drivers under pressure and have to rush.  We should consider that we may have to 
make an adjustment to the timing.  We don’t have to make it work if it doesn’t.  She appreciated 
Dr. Rodrigue and the parents keeping us in the loop. 
 
Mr. Alexander thanked Mr. Cruson for responding to many emails.   
Mr. Cruson said his focus was around Head O’Meadow School but shares the concerns at 
Reed.  There has been improvement at Head O’Meadow and today’s dismissal was running 
smooth and organized.  There was a concern of students having water on buses but they are 
allowing that only.  He noted we weren’t made aware that propane buses need a start-up time.  
There is a delay of 20 to 60 seconds before they can start the engine.  There’s a bottle neck at 
Head O’Meadow and one of those buses is at the head of their line.   
 
Mrs. Ku appreciated the update on St. Rose.  We need to keep in mind that we were spending 
more than double for their transportation.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked Dr. Rodrigue to explain the 10 minutes for dismissal that has been occurring.  
He noted that one St. Rose bus had 10 students and asked if they can go on a minivan so we 
can use the larger bus.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said that in any given year we usually dismiss early the first few days.  We wanted 
to do that all five days which is why Reed dismissed at 3:37 today.  The last students were 
dropped off at 4:44 today.  We did have had some students on the wrong buses.   
 
Mr. Cruson said Head O’Meadow is trying to keep students in school longer.  His son was on 
the bus for 10 minutes before the bus drove out.  They didn’t let out until the Reed buses were 
on the way.    
 
 
 



Board of Education                                        -4-                                             September 5, 2017 
 
Mr. Vouros asked if it was possible to have principals communicate with the parents on a daily 
basis so they are aware of what is happening each day and Dr. Rodrigue can forward it to the 
Board. 
Dr. Rodrigue said she had asked that of each principal. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said it would go a long way with parents if there was better communication 
from Reed.  We should also look into the GPS app for parents that can’t track their children.  
She was glad we were looking at student time with teachers in the morning because she doesn’t 
want a contractual burden on teachers. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked about having a traffic officer at Reed. 
Dr. Rodrigue said there was one there in the afternoon the first week at Reed and Middle Gate 
School.  They should also be there this week. 
Mrs. Ku said communication from the principals would be great.  The number of students per 
seat should also be addressed. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said we are pulling that data from the drivers and also looking at videos.  A lot of 
seating issues cleared up by days three and four.  We are monitoring two buses that have three 
in a seat.  Some students are choosing to have three and some are choosing to sit alone.   
 
Mrs. Ku suggested the GPS app go through the security committee first. 
Mr. Vouros asked if principals have worked to emphasize bus etiquette to the children. 
Dr. Rodrigue said they have and that Reed has spent a lot of time talking about this.  She 
publicly thanked all of her leadership team along with their entire staff. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
Newtown Center for Support and Wellness: 
Dr. Rodrigue introduced Jennifer Crane, Director of the Newtown Center for Support and 
Wellness.   
Ms. Crane was meeting with various groups and gave a presentation on their services.   
Brian Mauriello joined her.   
   
Summer Writing Curriculum: 
Mrs. Evans Davila spoke about the summer curriculum projects. 
 
Nurses Contract: 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved Move that the Board of Education approve the ratified Newtown 
School Nurses contract for the period July 1, 2017 through June 20, 2021.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites 
seconded.  Vote: 5 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein) 
Mrs. Leidlein abstained because she was not there for the contract discussion. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Lucia Kortze, 7 Rooster Ridge, said that two clusters at Reed eat lunch at 1:48 p.m. and asked 
if that time could be adjusted.  Her son is on the bus at 8:18 and doesn’t eat until that time. 
 
Nancy White, 14 Butternut Ridge, said that regarding the shuttle she thought there was 
supposed to be minimal change.  Buses are still at Hawley close to 4:00 p.m.  She asked if they 
could be in the classroom doing something instead of being in the hallway or on a bus.  Her son 
gets home late and is on the bus early.  How can it be cost neutral going from three tiers to two  
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tiers?  Reed lunch used to start at 12:30. Lunch should have stayed static and should be looked 
into to see if it can be reworked. 
 
Kristin Alesevich, 16 Fieldstone Drive, said her second grader has 20 minutes of busy work in 
the morning.  This is difficult for teachers.  Assess cutting off 10 minutes at end of the Reed day. 
 
Katie Burke, 48 Taunton Hill Road, wants to know what time the last bus arrives at Reed.  She 
is concerned about losing instructional time.  Will the students have extra days at the end of the 
year to make up this time?  She thought the Reed traffic person was going to be there every 
day.  She asked if another committee could improve the process.  We need more buses.  She 
appreciated Dr. Rodrigue’s hard work. 
 
Amy Twitchell, 4 Rooster Ridge Road, has three children.  Her high school student is more 
rested but this change has negatively affected the K-6 students.  Fifth graders arriving late every 
day are missing announcements.  Her son has to rush to get to the bus and is upset this year.  
She is offended by some comments on social media and hopes we aren’t stuck in a situation if it 
isn’t working.  Everyone should benefit.  It is unacceptable for K-4 students to sit on a bus for 10 
to 20 minutes before Reed students arrive.  She thanked Dr. Rodrigue. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the meeting adjourn.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:48 p.m.   
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       ___________________________________ 
                             Debbie Leidlein 
            Secretary 
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